
SIDE 1 

All Actors 

 

 
All persons auditioning for Christmas Carol should prepare this side. 

 

INSTRUCTIONS: Please be prepared to deliver this side in two completely different ways - 

(examples: as a Ghost Story vs. a Greek Tragedy; as a person of a lower class vs. upper class; 

or as a person who loves Christmas vs. a person who hates it.  

 

NARRATOR: Once upon a time -- of all the good days in the year, on Christmas Eve -- old 

Scrooge sat busy in his counting-house. It was cold, bleak, biting weather: foggy withal: The city 

clocks had only just gone three, but it was quite dark already – it had not been light all day. The 

fog came pouring in at every chink and keyhole. Scrooge, at his desk, was keeping his eye 

upon his clerk, who in a dismal little cell below was copying letters. The clerk put on his white 

comforter, and tried to warm himself at the candle; in which effort, not being a man of a strong 

imagination, he failed.  

 

 

 



SIDE 2 

CHRISTMAS PAST 

 
 
SCROOGE: Are you the Spirit whose coming was foretold to me?  
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  I am. 
 
SCROOGE: Who, and what are you?  
           
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  I am the Ghost of Christmas Past.   

      
SCROOGE: Long Past?     

 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  No. Your past. 
 
SCROOGE:  What business brought you here? 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  Your welfare. 
 
SCROOGE: I am much obliged, but could not help thinking that a night of unbroken rest would be more 
conducive to that end. 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  Your reclamation, then. Take heed - Rise.  Rise. And walk with me. Bear 
but a touch of my hand   
 
SCROOGE: Good Heaven!  I was bred in this place. I was a boy here. 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  Your lip is trembling.  And what is that upon your cheek? 
 
SCROOGE:  Nothing, Spirit.  Lead me where you will. 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  You recollect the way? 
 
SCROOGE: Remember it!  I could walk it blindfolded. 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  Strange to have forgotten it for so many years 

 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  These are but shadows of the things that have been.  They have no 
consciousness of us. 

 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  The school is not quite deserted.  A solitary child, neglected by his 
friends, is left there still.  
 
SCROOGE:  I know him.  Poor boy!  I wish…but it's too late now. 



 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  What is the matter? 
 
SCROOGE: Nothing.  Nothing. There was a child singing a Christmas Carol at my door last night. I should 
like to have given her something: that's all. 
 
GHOST OF CHRISTMAS PAST:  Let us see another Christmas!   



SIDE 3 

BELLE / YOUNG SCROOGE 
 

 

BELLE:  How can you take the ring of that poor woman? 
 
SCROOGE:  They owe a debt. The ring is of no real matter, their pledge to each other is what is of worth. 
 
BELLE:  And what of this?  What is its worth? 
 
SCROOGE:  At least 2 pounds. 
 
BELLE: Is that all?  Then it is worth little.  To you, very little.  Another idol has displaced me; and if it can 
cheer and comfort you in time to come, as I would have tried to do, I have no just cause to grieve. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  What Idol has displaced you? 
 
BELLE: A golden one. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  This is the even-handed dealing of the world!  There is nothing on which it is so hard 
as poverty; and there is nothing it condemns as severely as the pursuit of wealth! 
 
BELLE: You fear the world too much.  I have seen your nobler aspirations fall off one by one, until the 
master-passion, Gain, engrosses you. Have I not? 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  What then?  Even if I have grown so much wiser, what then? I am not changed 
towards you. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  Am I? 
 
BELLE: Our contract is an old one. It was made when we were both poor and content to be so. You are 
changed. When it was made, you were another man.  
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  I was a boy.  
 
BELLE: Your own feeling tells you that you were not what you are.  I am. That which promised happiness 
when we were one in heart, is fraught with misery now that we are two. How often and how keenly I have 
thought of this, I will not say. It is enough that I have thought of it, and can release you. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  Have I ever sought release? 
 
BELLE:  In words? No. Never. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  In what, then? 
 



BELLE: In a changed nature; in an altered spirit; another Hope as its great end. In everything that made 
my love of any worth or value in your sight. If this had never been between us, tell me, would you seek me 
out and try to win me now? No. 
 
YOUNG SCROOGE:  You think not? 
 
BELLE: I would gladly think otherwise if I could.  Heaven knows. But if you were free to-day, to-morrow, 
yesterday, can even I believe that you would choose a dowerless girl -- I release you. With a full heart, for 
the love of him you once were.  May you be happy in the life you have chosen. 
 



SIDE 4 

Jacob Marley 
 

 

SCROOGE:  How now!  What do you want with me? 
 
MARLEY:  Much! 
  
SCROOGE: Who are you? 
 
MARLEY:  Ask me who I was. 
 
SCROOGE: You are very particular for a shade.  Who were you then? 
 
MARLEY:  In life I was your partner, Jacob Marley.  
 
SCROOGE: Can you -- can you sit down?  
 
MARLEY:  I can. 
 
SCROOGE: Do it then.  
         
MARLEY:  You don't believe in me.   
            
SCROOGE: I don't.          
 
MARLEY:  What evidence would you have of my reality, beyond that of your senses? 
 
SCROOGE: I don't know. 
 
MARLEY:  Why do you doubt your senses? 
 
SCROOGE: Because a little thing affects them. A slight disorder of the stomach makes them cheats.  You 
may be an undigested bit of beef, a blot of mustard, a crumb of cheese, a fragment of an underdone 
potato.  There's more of gravy than of grave about you, whatever you are!  Humbug, I tell you!  Humbug, 

 
SCROOGE:  Mercy!  Dreadful apparition, why do you trouble me? 
 
MARLEY:  Man of the worldly mind!  Do you believe in me or not? 
 
SCROOGE:  I do;  I must.  But why do spirits walk the earth, and why do they come to me? 
 
MARLEY:  It is required of every man that the spirit within him should walk abroad among his fellow-men, 
and travel far and wide; and if that spirit goes not forth in life, it is condemned to do so after death.  It is 
doomed to wander through the world oh, woe is me! -- and witness what it cannot share, but might have 
shared on earth, and turned to happiness! 



 
SCROOGE: You are fettered.  Tell me why  
 
MARLEY:  I wear the chain I forged in life made it link by link, and yard by yard; I girded it on of my own 
free will, and of my own free will I wore it.  Is its pattern strange to you?  Or would you know the weight and 
length of the strong coil you bear yourself?  It was full as heavy and as long as this, seven Christmas Eves 
ago.  You have laboured on it, since.  
 
SCROOGE: Jacob… Old Jacob Marley, tell me more.  Speak comfort to me, Jacob! 
 
MARLEY:  I have none to give.  It comes from other regions, Ebenezer Scrooge, and is conveyed by other 
ministers, to other kinds of men.  Nor can I tell you what I would.   
A very little more, is all permitted to me.  I cannot rest, I cannot stay, I cannot linger anywhere.  My spirit 
never walked  
beyond our counting-house – mark me 
in life my spirit never roved beyond the       
narrow limits of our money-changing hole; and weary journeys lie before me!  
 



SIDE 5 

MRS. CRATCHIT /  TINY TIM 
 

BELINDA CRATCHIT: Entering Mother!  It is almost time for father…  Oh, your gown!  It’s splendid!  All of 
those ribbons 
 
MRS. CRATCHIT:  Enters carrying food, and pleased with her bargain  Well, they are cheap and make a 
goodly show for a sixpence.  Help my lay the cloth now! 
 
PETER CRATCHIT:  Mother!  Belinda!  I brought bread for our dinner!  Merry Christmas! 
 
MRS. CRATCHIT:  Peter!  Bless you. Now, what has ever got your precious father then? And your brother, 
Tiny Tim; And Martha warn't as late last Christmas Day by half-an-hour. 
 
BELINDA CRATCHIT: Here's Martha, mother  
 
MRS. CRATCHIT:  Why, bless your heart alive, my dear, how late you are! 
 
MARTHA CRATCHIT:  We'd a deal of work to finish up last night, and had to clear away this morning, 
mother. 
 
MRS. CRATCHIT:  Well. Never mind so long as you are come.  Sit ye down before the fire, my dear, and 
have a warm, Lord bless ye. 
 
PIP & MERCY:  No, no. There's father coming.  Hide, Martha, hide! 
 
(They play a joke on Bob) 
 
BOB CRATCHIT:  Why, where's our Martha?  
 
MRS. CRATCHIT:  Not coming. 
 
BOB CRATCHIT:  Not coming!  Not coming upon Christmas Day? 
 
MARTHA:  Father! 
 
(Kids go prepare dinner and leave the adult Cratchits to talk with Tiny Tim) 
 
MRS CRATCHIT:  And how did little Tim behave today? 
 
BOB CRATCHIT:  As good as gold and better. Somehow he gets thoughtful sitting by himself so much, 
and thinks the strangest things you ever heard.  Tim, what did you tell me coming home today?  What did 
you wish? 
 
TIM:  That people could see me in the church. 
 



BOB CRATCHIT:  And why did you wish that? 
 
TIM:  Because, I’m crippled, and it might be pleasant for to them to remember upon Christmas Day, who 
made lame beggars walk, and blind men see.   
 
BOB CRATCHIT:  Tim’s growing strong and hearty. 
 

 



SIDE 6 

FAN / BOY SCROOGE 
 

FAN: Dear, dear brother! 
 
BOY SCROOGE: Fan! 
 
FAN: I have come to bring you home, dear brother! To bring you home, home, home! 
 
BOY SCROOGE:  Home, little Fan? 
 
FAN:  Yes!  Home, for ever and ever. Father is so much kinder than he used to be, that home's like 
Heaven!  I was not afraid to ask him once more if you might come home; and he said Yes, you should; and 
sent me in a coach to bring you.  
 
BOY SCROOGE:  You are quite a woman, little Fan! 
 
FAN:  And you're to be a man, and are never to come back here!  But first, we're to be together all the 
Christmas long, and have the merriest time in all the world. 
 



BOY SCROOGE/TURKEY BOY: 

 
SIDE 1: 

FAN: Dear, dear brother! 

FAN: I have come to bring you home, dear brother! To bring you home, home, home! 

BOY SCROOGE: Home, little Fan? 

FAN: Yes! Home, for ever and ever. Father is so much kinder than he used to be, that home's 

like Heaven! I was not afraid to ask him once more if you might come home; and he said Yes, 

you should; and sent me in a coach to bring you.  

BOY SCROOGE: You are quite a woman, little Fan! 

FAN: And you're to be a man, and are never to come back here! But first, we're to be together 

all the Christmas long, and have the merriest time in all the world. 

________________________ 

SIDE 2: 

They scurry off as Scrooge cries after one... 

SCROOGE: Oh, glorious. Glorious! What's to-day? 

TURKEY BOY: Eh? 

SCROOGE: What's to-day, my fine fellow?  

TURKEY BOY: To-day? Why, Christmas Day. 

SCROOGE: It's Christmas Day! I haven't missed it. The Spirits have done it all  

in one night. They can do anything they like. Of course they can. Of course they can. Hallo, my 

fine fellow! 

TURKEY BOY: Hallo! 

SCROOGE: Do you know the Poulterer's, in the next street but one, at the corner?  

TURKEY BOY: I should hope I did.  

SCROOGE: An intelligent boy! A remarkable boy! Do you know whether they’ve sold the prize 

Turkey that was hanging up there -- Not the little prize Turkey: the big one? 

TURKEY BOY: What, the one as big as me? 

SCROOGE: What a delightful boy! It's a pleasure to talk to him. Yes, my buck.  

TURKEY BOY: It's hanging there now. 

SCROOGE: Is it? Go and buy it.  

TURKEY BOY: Walk-er!  

SCROOGE: No, no. I am in earnest. Go and buy it... 
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